
MINUTES OF A REGULAR PUBLIC MEETING OF THE

MAYOR AND BOARD OF ALDERMEN

OF THE TOWN OF VIDALIA, LOUISIANA,


HELD ON TUESDAY, OCTOBER 11, 2022 AT 6:00 P.M.

IN THE TOWN HALL MEETING ROOM, 200 VERNON STEVENS BLVD., VIDALIA, LOUISIANA
The Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, met, in regular session, in the Town Hall Meeting Room on Tuesday, October 11, 2022, at 6:00 p.m.

There were present:  Mayor Buz Craft, Aldermen  Jon Betts, Brent Smith, Tommy Probst and Robert Gardner.
There was absent:  Alderwoman Rosa I. Demby.
There were also present: Piara Wilson, Municipal Clerk; Debra Moak, Municipal Accountant; George C. Murray, Jr., Municipal Attorney; Jay LaSyone, Municipal Manager; and members of the press.  
The meeting was opened by the Mayor and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those present, followed by the invocation given by Alderman Betts.
A quorum being present, the Mayor declared the Mayor and Board of Aldermen of the Town of Vidalia, Louisiana, to be duly convened, in regular session, as the governing authority of said municipality, and opened the meeting for the conduct of business.

After being reviewed, the typed minutes of the regular town meeting of September 13, 2022,  were approved with no changes.  The motion for the approval of the minutes was made by Alderman Gardner, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by all present.

The Mayor  then announced that the next item on the agenda was public comments on current agenda items.  No one had any questions or comments.  Noting that, he advised that he would continue with the formal agenda.
Agenda Item No. 1 was the presentation of the financial statement for August, 2022.  The Mayor called on the Municipal Accountant, Debra Moak, CPA, who presented the financial statement.  As customary, she began by explaining the various fund balances, which summaries included a comparison of actual expenses to budget expenses.  The summary sheets, previously given to the Aldermen, were reviewed in detail, and she reported on the various positive and negative fund balances and indicated the net changes in the various funds through August 31, 2022.   She then reminded the Aldermen that those statements were provided to them in their meeting packet.   Mrs. Moak concluded by advising the Board which revenues are under budget and which are over budget at this time, and brought them up to date on several items of interest.  Following her presentation, the Mayor asked for questions or comments from the Board and, there being none, he thanked Mrs. Moak for her usual thorough presentation
Agenda Item No. 2 was Board discussion and vote on approval of occupational license applications.   The first application was by Lenny Landry for “LENNY’S HANDYMAN SERVICE” at 112 Dandridge Street.    There being no comments or questions by the Board, a motion was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith, to approve the application, which was unanimously carried by those present.  The second application was by Ashley L. Allen, Sr./Elite Hospitality Management, LLC.  for “COCONUTS BAR & GRILL” at 106 Carter Street.  Mr. Allen spoke to the Board in support of his application.  After Mr. Allen’s presentation, there were no questions or comments and a motion was made by Alderman Gardner to approve the license application, which was seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by those present.
 Agenda Item No. 3 was Board discussion and vote on approval of outdoor sign applications.  The only application was by Ashley L. Allen, Sr. for an 8 foot x 2 foot x 14.1 foot steel aluminum and plexiglass sign to advertise “COCONUTS BAR & GRILL” at 106 Carter Street, in accordance with the pictures attached to the application.  Mr. Allen had already spoken to the Board about the sign.  There being no further questions or comments, a motion was made by Alderman Gardner to approve the application, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by all present.

 Agenda Item No. 4  was presentation to Hyram Copeland in recognition of him being a founding member of the Mississippi River Cities & Towns Initiative.  The Mayor gave the background information on the Mississippi River Cities & Towns Initiative, noting that Mr. Copeland was a founding member and was very influential in that initiative’s successes in serving the River Cities.  He went on to say that Mr. Copeland was present at the meeting and was recognized at a recent meeting of the initiative members as being a founding member and an active participant.  Mr. Copeland then came and accepted the plaque of recognition from the Mayor and had several remarks thanking the Board.

Agenda  Item No. 5 was presentation on current programs and services provided by LSU Ag Center.  The Mayor then asked Ms. Ana-Alicia Gouge, Parish Extension Agent, to come forward and give the presentation.  Ms. Gouge then spoke to those present and the Board to what is presently going on with the Ag Center at this time.  She touched on the topics of 4-H and online activities; talked of the nutrition program in some depth; brought everyone up to date on the Department of Transportation’s rural complete streets project and the Extension Service obtaining a grant; as well as several other items.  She had handouts to give to everyone touching on all of the items about which she spoke.  At the conclusion of her presentation, the Mayor thanked her for her excellent presentation.


Agenda Item No. 6 was report on current issues with the Vidalia Port.  After announcing the Agenda item, the mayor called on Bryant Killen, the Port’s Deputy Director, to give the presentation.  Mr. Killen brought everyone up to date on the hiring of a Port Manager; the current status of the Slackwater Slip, advising that it has been passed as meeting seepage requirements; and that proceedings are continuing to obtain the full 4.5 Million Dollar Grant for the acquisition of additional property and improvements at the Port.  Following a few comments and questions from the Board, and from several in the audience, Mr. Killen concluded his presentation.  At that point, the Mayor thanked Mr. Killen for what was a very interesting presentation.


Agenda Item No. 7 was presentation on proposed re-apportionment plans for Town of Vidalia.  The Mayor called on Dr. William Blair, of Strategic Demographics, who he introduced as the re-districting expert for re-districting Towns, Parishes and the State.  Dr. Blair took the podium and introduced himself and gave his qualifications and following that he had map boards and a Power Point presentation to talk about the re-districting problem.  Following questions from the council, questions from the audience, Dr. Blair stated that he was submitting Plans A and B for the Town’s consideration and told them that either plan would meet the Federal requirements.  The Mayor thanked Dr. Blair for his excellent presentation.


Agenda Item No. 8  was introduction of an Ordinance to adopt the Redistricting Plan 2022-A by the Vidalia Town Council after the 2020 census; and otherwise to provide with respect thereto.  The Mayor then asked for discussion on the Plan by the audience and the Board.  Mr. Kevin Friloux spoke first to say that he is in favor of Plan A, giving his reasons.  Alderman Gardner spoke next to say that he does not have confidence in the present plans and prefers to table the matter for more discussion.  After some discussion about that plan, Alderman Gardner’s motion to table failed for a lack of a second.  The Mayor noted that both of the plans satisfy the Federal requirements for re-apportionment.  The Mayor then introduced Plan A.  The Mayor reminded the Board that the Ordinance will be on file at Town Hall.  He also advised that at the November Regular Board Meeting, a public hearing concerning the adoption Plan 2022-A and after that hearing the passing of the Ordinance will be considered.

Agenda  Item No. 9 was introduction of an Ordinance to adopt the Redistricting Plan 2022-B for the Vidalia Town Council after the 2020 census; and otherwise, to provide with respect thereto.  There was no discussion on that plan and the Mayor introduced Plan 2022-B, both of the plans will be on the November agenda.

Agenda  Item No. 10 was introduction of an Ordinance to regulate the application and payment of rebates for the Town’s electric customers.  The Mayor then explained the need for the Ordinance which would correct issues that have arisen over the years on how the computations are made for regulating the application and payments of rebates to the Town’s customers.  Following  the Mayor’s presentation, there being no questions, the Mayor introduced the Ordinance. The Mayor  reminded the Board that the Ordinance will be on file at Town Hall.  He also advised that at the November Regular Board Meeting, a public hearing concerning the adoption of this rebate Ordinance and after that hearing the passing of the Ordinance will be considered.

Agenda Item No. 11 was Board discussion and vote on approval of a Resolution to release a donation of servitude.  The Mayor explained the need to do this because the Department of Energy  is requiring that an old servitude in favor of Syrah is of record and there needs to be a new servitude in place for the expansion plans.  There being no questions from the Board, the Mayor asked for that Resolution and Alderman Betts made a motion to pass a Resolution to support the release of a donation of servitude as presented at the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Alderman Probst and carried unanimously by those present.

(A COPY OF THIS RESOLUTION IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF)

Agenda Item No. 12 was Board discussion and vote on approval of a Resolution of support to grant access servitude to Syrah Technologies, LLC.  The Mayor again explained the need to do this in order to proceed with the expansion plans of Syrah and the grant by the Department of Energy.  Mr. Peter Odgers, representing Syrah, spoke in favor of granting the servitude and generally explained the plans for expansion by Syrah at this time.  Following his presentation, the Mayor asked for a motion and a motion was made by Alderman Smith, seconded by Alderman Betts, and unanimously carried by all present to pass the resolution of support to grant the access servitude, as presented at the meeting.
(A COPY OF THIS RESOLUTION IS ATTACHED HERETO AND MADE A PART HEREOF)

Agenda Item No. 13 was Board discussion and vote on approval of new life insurance benefit for Town employees.  The Mayor advised the Board that he has met with Mr. Pat Hazlip who has presented a new group insurance plan where the Town can get a better $75,000.00 policy for $3,000.00 per month.  The Mayor explained how that would work.  Following his presentation, the Mayor asked for a motion to approve obtaining the new life insurance benefit.  Alderman Gardner made that motion, seconded by Alderman Probst, and unanimously carried by all present.


Agenda Item No. 14 was adjournment.  There being no further agenda items, the Mayor asked for a motion to adjourn.  Motion to adjourn was made by Alderman Betts, seconded by Alderman Smith, and unanimously carried by all present.  The meeting was adjourned.
___________________________________      ________________________________________
PIARA WILSON, MUNICIPAL CLERK         BUZ CRAFT, MAYOR
This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer


